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Board of Trustees

October 17, 2015
Pennsylvania Dental Association Central Office

Harrisburg, Pennsylvania

Present





Consultants/Staff/Guests Present

Dr. Anand V. Rao (1)




Camille Kostelac-Cherry, Esq., CEO

Dr. Charles J. Incalcaterra (2)


Leo Walchak, CFO
Dr. Eli Stavisky (3)




Mary Donlin, Director of Membership
Dr. Frederick S. Johnson (4)


Rebecca Von Nieda, Director of
Dr. Cynthia A. Iseman (7)




Meetings and Administration
Dr. Theodore J. Rockwell (8)


Marisa Swarney, Director of

Dr. Joseph E. Ross (9)




Government Relations
Dr James A.H. Tauberg (10)


Barbara Mladenoff, Executive Assistant

Dr. Wade I. Newman, President


Thomas J. Weber, Legal Counsel

Dr. Herbert L. Ray, Jr., President-elect

Dr. Andrew Kwasny, ADA Trustee
Dr. Samuel E. Selcher, Treasurer



Dr. Julie A. Barna, Sixth District Proxy

Limited Attendance – Presentations
Ms. Peg Callahan, The Winter Group
Absent





Mr. Gil Davis, CEO PDAIS
Dr. Nicole M. Quezada (6), Secretary
Dr. James M. Boyle III (5)

Call to Order

The meeting was called to order at 8:30 a.m. by Dr. Wade I. Newman, president. 
Closed Ballot Vote Results
Dr. Newman announced the results of the closed ballot vote on Aptify. The board voted 8 to 2 in favor of adopting Aptify as the PDA’s association management software platform if the ADA can provide the additional modifications to meet PDA’s need.
Resolved:
That the PDA adopt Aptify as the association management software
10/15BT26
 platform. 
Approval of Proxy

Dr. Newman informed the board that Dr. Boyle (5) was unable to attend the meeting and asked that Dr. Selcher act as his proxy.

Resolved:
That Dr. Samuel E. Selcher be seated as proxy for Dr. James M. Boyle III (5).

10/15BT27


(YES: 1, 2, 3, 4, 6, 7, 8, 9, 10) (NO:  ) (ABSENT: 5)

Approval of Electronic Votes
The board unanimously approved the Record of Electronic Votes from July 19, 2015 to 
October 1, 2015. (BOARD ACTION)

Bylaws Changes

As a result of the recent Bylaws changes enacted through the electronic votes and approved by the Council of Presidents (COP), board officer terms will run from April to April, eliminating the connection with the Pennsylvania Dental Meeting (PDM). The retirement ceremony for outgoing trustees/officers and the installation of new trustees/officers will be held at the April meeting of the Board of Trustees. The April meeting will be expanded to a two-day meeting held on Friday and Saturday in 2016.
Dr. Ray reported that the COP vote on two Bylaws changes achieved the two-thirds vote needed to approve the amendments. 

Report on COP Meeting 
The COP Conference call was held on Tuesday, October 6, 2015.
District Presidents Present
District Presidents Absent
Others Present
 Dr. Andrew J. Mramor (1)
 Dr. Steven Parrett (5)
Dr. Beth Troy (10)
 Dr. Cynthia Hanner Olenwine (2)
 Dr. John P. Grove (6)
Dr. Steven Iszkula (9)
 Dr. Matthew A. Zale (3)
 Dr. Drew Carlin (9)
Dr. Joanne Burrell (2)
 Dr. Robert G. Wertz, Jr. (4)



Dr. Wade Newman
 Dr. David A. Schimmel (7)



Dr. Herbert Ray
 Dr. Naila Naseem-Elkassas (8)



Camille Kostelac-Cherry
 Dr. Dennis A. Zabelsky (10)

The COP voted to approve the Bylaws changes to Article 7.4.3 as amended and approved by the PDA Board of Trustees. (Yes: 3, 4, 7, 8, 10) (No: ) (Abstain: 1)

The COP voted to approve PDA Bylaws change to Article 2.0, Section 2.2 to increase active life membership dues to 75 percent. (Yes: 1, 2, 3, 4, 7, 8) (No: ) (Abstain: 10)

· The COP discussed the ADA templates and common logo and asked if the board had any discussion planned on the topic. 
· The COP asked for a report on the strategic plan and the progress being made. Ms. Kostelac-Cherry gave an update on the status.
· Dr. Ray prompted a discussion among the COP about limiting the group size to just the presidents, president-elects, or the two district designees. 
· The COP discussed the possibility of assigning a voting representative from the district for those districts where the presidents do not understand the technology behind online voting.

Start Time Change for 2016-2017 Board Meetings

Discussion was held on considering a change in start time for the Friday board meetings to 8:30 a.m. for 2016-2017 and beyond. The fiscal implication is an additional $885 per meeting for the five additional trustees to stay overnight. The format of the meeting would consist of normal business on Fridays, with Saturday dedicated to mini/mega issues that require thorough discussion. A resolution and vote are not necessary as the board president sets the agenda. A general consensus indicated the board members would accept the change in start time.
Electronic Campaign Guidelines
The election committee submitted a report on election campaign guidelines. The board discussed violations of campaign guidelines; the timeframe for campaigning; the timing of campaign announcements for ADA trustee; and members having the information necessary to make an informed vote. It was requested that candidates for PDA President-Elect and Treasurer and ADA Trustee be given a full page each on the election section of the PDA website. (10/15/BTDA01)
The board voted to unanimously accept the campaign guidelines as amended.

Resolved:
 That the board accept the campaign guidelines as amended.

10/15BT28

PDA CAMPAIGN GUIDELINES

Approved 10/15BT28

The following guidelines govern the conduct of campaigns for PDA and ADA elected positions. These guidelines will be distributed annually to all district leadership.
Alleged violations of the campaign guidelines will be reviewed by the PDA Board of Trustees. The Board of Trustees may remove a candidate’s name from the election ballot if it determines that a violation of the Campaign Guidelines has occurred. The decision of the Board is final.  Any member of the Board of Trustees who is a candidate for ADA or PDA office will be recused from the review process.
1.  PDA President Elect and Treasurer candidates, and ADA Trustee candidates, may begin campaigning on March 1 of the year prior to the year in which they will be elected.  ADA delegate candidates may begin campaigning on January 1 of the year in which they will be elected.    

2. Candidates may campaign in person by requesting an invitation to a district or local meeting. The leadership of the local and district societies are encouraged to permit candidates to attend meetings.

3. With the permission of the sponsoring organization, candidates may host, at their own expense, campaign-sponsored social functions or hospitality suite/meetings rooms on behalf of their candidacy.  

4. All candidate profiles will be posted on the PDA website on the Election Information page. 

5. Component societies may not campaign electronically for any candidate using district or local email distribution lists.

6. Component societies may use district or local websites or publications to publicize a candidate’s campaign.  However, each candidate must be given equal opportunity to utilize the district or local media outlets in terms of equal space allotments, equal cost and equal timing of publication.  

7. Candidates may request PDA membership mailing lists and labels a maximum of 3 times in accordance with PDA Mailing Lists and Labels Procedure.  NO EMAIL ADDRESSES SHALL BE PROVIDED. The usual fee shall be charged to individual candidates requesting the mailing lists or labels.
8. Email campaign solicitations to PDA members will be done ONLY through PDA.  PDA will provide two email blasts during the campaign period.  The campaign email will be sent through PDA’s statewide electronic email system.  ALL CANDIDATES WILL BE LISTED IN BOTH EMAIL NOTIFICATIONS.

9.  A hyperlink to the Election Information page of the PDA website will be provided in PDA e-news updates during the campaign period and in the two email blasts.

10.  Campaign advertising in the PDA Journal is permitted and will be paid for by the candidate.

11. Candidates MAY use **PERSONAL email distribution lists for email campaign solicitations.

12. Candidates MAY use **PERSONAL Facebook or Twitter accounts to campaign electronically.

13. Negative campaigning against another candidate is prohibited.

14. Any questions regarding the Campaign Guidelines should be directed to the chair of the Election Committee for clarification. 

**Personal is defined as a person with whom a candidate has had contact/ communication prior to announcing the candidacy and from whom a candidate has received prior permission to contact.

Legislative Update

During the summer, Ms. Peg Callahan visited Senator Don White, chair of the Senate Banking and Insurance Committee and Senator Eichelberger, vice chair of the Senate Banking and Insurance Committee at their district offices. Additionally, on Thursday, October 15, a meeting was held with Sen. Eichelberger and Senator White’s chief of staff to press for movement of the assignment of benefits legislation. The major concern is the precedent set by ambulance providers. If they accept the assignment of benefits, they are not permitted to balance bill. 

Ms. Callahan met with Representative Stan Saylor, prime sponsor of the bill, and Representative Tina Pickett, chair of the House Insurance Committee, and Representative William Adolph, chair of House Appropriation Committee to discuss the bill. Representative Saylor plans to call a meeting with Representatives Pickett and Adolph to discuss ways of moving the legislation forward. Representative Pickett wants to prohibit balance billing, but with further information on balance billing this situation will be corrected.
There is a need to have a grassroots outreach campaign by Pennsylvania dentists to meet and speak with members of the House and Senate Insurance Committee in their district. Senator Don White is very supportive of the legislation and willing to move the bill, but PDA must also be willing to sell the bill to committee members. In addition to Senator White, support for the bill comes from Senator Eichelberger, Senator Christine Tartaglione (D) and Senator Kim Ward. Insurance groups have met with Senator Eichelberger objecting to the legislation, so a counter effort in support of the bill is needed. 
The lack of a budget has impacted lobbying efforts. Both the Republican and Democrat leadership are frustrated with the budget stalemate. Ms. Callahan believes now is the time to lobby the members of the important committees and press them to vote for our legislation. The objective is to have one of the bills out of committee by Christmas.
A brief discussion on emergent care and assignment of benefits; PDA has framed assignment of benefits as a consumer choice issue. Patients need to have the ability to choose their provider. The issue is whenever there is an emergency that the consumer should not have to worry about payment. To offer a compromise legislators will find acceptable, PDA will propose an amendment that would prohibit dentists from balance billing at the time of service, but only if it is an emergent care situation. Ms. Callahan suggests a letter from Dr. Newman offering a list of codes for consideration regarding palliative and definitive care. The language needs to be clear so we can sell this to the legislators because the insurance companies often question the codes a dentist submits for reimbursement. 

The board directed Ms. Marisa Swarney to supply the full board with a list of the insurance and banking committee members and the most recent PDA talking points. (10/15/BTDA02)
The foreign dentistry licensure legislation passed the house; the senate now must consider the bill. Senator Pat Vance amended the legislation for public health dental hygienists at the last minute to allow the State Board of Dentistry to accept other locations in which public health dental hygienists to practice. This is expected to pass the senate.
The other legislation is the retroactive review bill by Senator Dave Argall, which seeks to place a 12-month limit on insurers retroactively reviewing and denying claims submitted by health providers. There are two areas of concern regarding the bill, the first is with the insurance companies push for a 24-month review; the PDA is part of a coalition willing to compromise at an 18-month review. The second area of concern is with the language for “tolling” which continuously extends the review timeframe. The recommendation is to have dentists submit information to insurance companies within 60 days, and in turn, insurance companies must respond back within 60 days. 
PDAIS/Bell Update

Mr. Gil Davis updated the board on the status of the PDAIS/Bell acquisition and current financial status of the entities. The rationale behind the acquisition was to provide business growth opportunities, diversify business interests, and increase/continue non-dues revenue. Some of the long-term challenges facing PDAIS are the negative impact of the Affordable Care Act, the decrease of health insurance commissions, and a lack of organic growth.

The current sales revenue for PDAIS is $698,034, which represents a 37 percent drop from 2014. This was expected and was one of the reasons for an agency acquisition.  The sales revenue for Bell is $1.66 million or 2.7 percent growth. Bell is strictly a property and casualty agency with about 65 percent in personal lines business. The expected growth in business is between 2-3 percent yearly. 
Expenses are a big concern and cuts are made wherever possible. PDAIS had one employee retire from the benefits department and no replacement is planned. On the property and casualty side, one employee resigned and that position is now designated as part-time. Overall, PDAIS has reduced expenses and is almost 10 percent under budget.
On the Bell side, expenses have been reduced by about 13 percent.
Cash flow analysis shows cash is tight for PDAIS and the projection is to breakeven by end of 2015. The original projections indicated a three to five year breakeven; realistically it is closer to five years. The only change over from the original analysis was the consideration to pay Mr. Bell from cash reserves. However the bank preferred a $200,000 loan with the balance coming from operating cash. By the fourth and fifth years, PDAIS should realize small profits. Several bank covenants place restrictions on PDAIS.
Mr. Davis provided an overview of the 2015 PDAIS Strategic Plan. PDAIS’ focus and mission is to continue to serve the Pennsylvania dental community. Bell is a full-service agency writing all forms of insurance. Improvements in the organization and management of the two organizations have resulted in some personnel changes: reduction of two accounting staff, the hiring of a commercial producer for the Hanover office, reduction of two personal lines agents and one administrative employee. 

· The PDAIS/Bell benefits department has been consolidated to one department with areas of concentration finalized. There has been positive feedback from some mid-to-large size groups who deal with Bell. Landing these accounts will result in positive cash flow for Bell. The market for small groups and individual accounts is still unstable.
· Operation changes under the strategic plan are to consolidate Bell and PDAIS financial database systems. Consolidation allows for more efficient operations. Technology inventory will be conducted for PDAIS by end of the year; Bell upgraded last year.

· As part of the management and HR integration, all employee evaluations have been concluded. All agency agreements and employee manuals have been reviewed and consolidated. A review of the benefit plans have concluded and the plans are being considered for consolidation. 

· Marketing has been upgraded for consistency with Bell branding to match the website and business cards. There was a decrease in Yellow pages and digital search engine (SEO) platforms since 80% of Bell business comes from the referral program. This resulted in a cost savings of approximately $50,000. PDAIS continues to do its standard marketing efforts to members.

· Mr. Davis provided an update on Donegal’s affinity personal lines program and Eastern Alliance; both are profitable relationships. A new endorsed vendor offers payroll services to clients at a discount. PDAIS/Bell will continue to cross sell clients to a broader portfolio.
· PDAIS/Bell Financial objectives for 2015 are to increase Bell revenue by three percent and increase Bell profits by 15 percent. This will be accomplished by reducing Bell expenses by 20 percent and PDAIS expenses by 10 percent. Additionally, all Bell accounting will be integrated to PDAIS.
Mr. Davis has been discussing with Orrstown Bank the possibility of dissolving PDAIS. The company would still be marketed as PDAIS, but from a corporate and accounting perspective, it would be Bell Corporation. It was explained that in the property and casualty business, it is difficult for a carrier to discontinue business with an agent because of the way contracts are written. As a result, it would be easier to dissolve PDAIS since all forty carriers are more familiar with Bell and would want to maintain the relationship. The costs to dissolve PDAIS are estimated to be about $8,000 for bank, legal and accounting fees.
The strategic plan for 2016 growth is to finalize all consolidation, increase sales revenue in both agencies by three percent, continue to streamline operations through more expense reduction, maintain the sales strategy with specific target marketing. The goal is to increase the contribution to PDA within three to five years.
Overall the acquisition of the Bell Agency was a good move for PDA/PDAIS. There is now an opportunity to provide more products and services to member dentists and increase the non-dues revenue to PDA through insurance sales. The only concern is having member dentist increase support to PDAIS/Bell by purchasing products and services.

Other states are very successful at selling insurance to increase non-dues income as a means of offsetting dwindling numbers of dues paying members. The key is selling to a larger pool of clients; long-term viability is not possible limiting sales to Pennsylvania dentists. Dr. Kwasny suggested that Mr. Davis research opportunities to share revenue and services with the ADA. 
Treasurer Report

The increase of active life membership dues was discussed. Background information on the resolution shows an increasing percentage of PDA members are migrating from active member status to active life member status. With the aging baby boomers, a growing number of members are paying reduced dues while receiving the same benefits of membership as those paying full active dues. 

After discussion on the merits of an active life membership dues increase and the solvency of PDA, the board unanimously approved the following motion:

Resolved:
That PDA Bylaws Article 2.0, Annual Dues and Special Assessments,
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Section 2.2 be amended as follows: Life Membership Dues for members who derive income related to dentistry shall be 50 75 percent of Active Membership dues and 50 75 percent of Special Assessments.
(FINANCIAL IMPACT $102,804)

The 2016 PDA budget was reviewed by Dr. Selcher along with the results of the Executive Committee meeting held on October 8, 2015. The various scenarios discussed ranged from reduced funding or eliminating funding to certain programs along with a dues increase. Overall, the Executive Committee recommended the following: Raising active life dues by 25 percent, reduce funding to PCOH, reduce funding to Bravo Group, eliminate $50,000 seed money from the Annual Meeting Steering Committee, and provide funding to delegates to attend the ADA annual session in 2016.

The board decided the training received from The Bravo Group is essential to board presidents and agreed with the proposed reduction in funding by $6,000 to $24,000 annually. The board also agreed to a reduction in funding for PCOH from $10,000 to $5,000, with $5,000 to come from the Pennsylvania Dental Foundation; the proposed $30 dues increase and the elimination of the $50,000 seed money for the annual meeting. The board also discussed and agreed to offset a budget deficit of $151,000 from the reserves account.
After discussion on the merits of a general membership dues increase, the board unanimously approved the following motion:

Resolved: 
That the PDA raise the annual membership dues by $30 bringing the

10/15BT30
annual dues to $652.
After discussion on the 2016 PDA budget as presented, the board unanimously approved the following motion:

Resolved:
That the PDA Board of Trustees adopt the 2016 Budget in the amount of 

10/15BT31
$3,049,910 as presented. 

Diversity Committee

Dr. Kwasny provided background information on the ADA Diversity Committee. The ADA has teamed with the National Dental Association, the Hispanic Dental Association, and the American Association of Women Dentists to have the constituent and component societies be involved with diversity and inclusion efforts at the state level. The ADA strategic plan for diversity and inclusion for 2015-2020 is to support those efforts. 

The ADA has identified Pennsylvania as one of five states with the biggest opportunity to increase diversity market share and has offered inclusion in a pilot project. The ADA Diversity and Inclusion Toolkit was emailed to all BOT members and provides statistics at the national level on how many diverse members and women dentists are in the ADA House of Delegates, on the councils and committees. 
The board discussed the pilot program and expressed concerns regarding the timing of the program and the effect on PDA staff to compile the necessary statistics. The board was reminded of all upcoming projects facing the staff between October and December 2015: PDAIS and PDA accounting consolidations end of year financials and audit preparations, PDM notifications to districts, dues billing, and possible Aptify transition. The membership department and its director are heavily involved with all of the listed projects. Dr. Kwasny offered to fill out the paperwork from the ADA to be reviewed by Ms. Kostelac-Cherry as a way to reduce the impact to the membership department. The ADA staff will start mailing out the information to the states at the end of October.

The board determined that the PDA membership staff would be able to handle the additional workload as the Aptify transition would not happen until later in 2016.

Resolved:
That the PDA Board of Trustees directs the staff to participate in the pilot
10/15BT32
program offered by the ADA to develop a template for the creation of a diversity and inclusion committee by state and local dental societies as part of the 2015-2020 ADA Diversity and Inclusion Strategic Plan, and be it further resolved that once this template has been developed, the Board of Trustees will investigate the implementation of such a committee in Pennsylvania.

(YES: 2, 4, 6, 7, 9, 10) (NO: 1, 3, 5, 8)

CDCA-NERB

Dr. Eli Stavisky informed the board that Karen Murphy, Secretary of Health for Pennsylvania, was very impressed with the MOM event held in Harrisburg in May 2015. She plans to participate in the MOM project in Pittsburgh next year. 
In 2014, the CDCA-NERB board voted to extend the accreditation examination to Jamaica and now plans to extend it to South Korea. Dr. Stavisky expressed his concern that CDCA-NERB is starting to become the accrediting body of the ADA. In theory, dentists who have passed the NERB examination, could petition to practice dentistry in Pennsylvania without graduating from an ADA accredited dental school. Dr. Stavisky sees this as a dangerous trend and suggested PDA should voice its displeasure to the Pennsylvania State Board of Dentistry (SBOD).
The board directed Mr. Weber to write a letter to the Pennsylvania State Board of Dentistry stating PDA opposition to CDCA-NERB expanding its examination outside the borders of the United States. (10/15BTDA03) 
ADA Policy Letter Dental Lab Registration

Dr. Tauberg introduced the letter sent by the ADA Council of Dental Practice (DCP) asking each state dental association to urge its state dental board to register U.S. dental laboratories. In Pennsylvania, dental labs are required to adhere to standards under the controlled substance act overseen by the Pennsylvania Department of Health.
There are a total of 13 states that have basic minimum standards for laboratories, which means the other states, Puerto Rico and the U.S. Virgin Islands have no standards. In Pennsylvania, there is a $25 annual registration fee and out-of-state labs are required to register. Additionally, Pennsylvania does not require point of origin disclosure, material disclosure, and there is no requirement for continuing education. Since dentists now rely on the skills of technicians to assist in case treatment planning and material selection, PDA should urge either the SBOD or the Department of Health to consider further requirements. South Carolina and Texas are the only states that require a full checklist for registration.

Dr. Tauberg offered to write a letter to the PA Department of Health urging dental lab registration and Dr. Newman will place the letter on the social network for board review. (10/15BTDA04)
ADA Council of Communication Board Resolution 2

Dr. Tauberg commented on the many budget cuts at the ADA including the Council on Communication. The ADA concluded the work of the council should be conducted through technology; however members of the council prefer face-to-face communication as a key to solving problems. 
Members of the Council on Communication will petition the ADA reference committee to restore funding to the Council on Communication. If that petition is unsuccessful, the request will be placed before the ADA House of Delegates. Dr. Tauberg wanted the board to be aware of the situation and the importance of the Council on Communication.
Associate Editor Candidates

The board received curriculum vitae from two candidates for the position of Pennsylvania Dental Journal associate editor: Dr. Stephen T. Radack, III, and Dr. Gulia Omene. Dr. Newman asked the board to approve both candidates who are very qualified for the associate editor position. 
The board unanimously approved the two candidates as associate editors of the Pennsylvania Dental Journal.
Resolved:
That Dr. Stephen T. Radack, III and Dr. Gulia Omene are approved as 
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Associate Editors to the Pennsylvania Dental Journal.
ADA Delegate Nomination

Dr. Incalcaterra provided a handout to the board proposing the elimination of the five delegates per district nomination process and instead have the nominations based on a proportional representation of membership within the districts. The reasoning behind the proposed change is to attract a more diverse group of nominees and prevent members from becoming disenfranchised due to limitations based on geographic regions. 
The board discussed the proposal but unanimously decided to postpone the discussion to the January 2016 Board of Trustees meeting until a more detailed study of the statistics behind who is elected and from what district areas elected can be compiled.
ADPAC and ADA Member Value Buckslips

Dr. Ray presented the ADPAC offer to provide states with “buckslips.” Buckslips are one-page solicitations designed to promote ADPAC as well as state PACs, and can be inserted with the states' membership dues statements. One side is designed for ADPAC, and the other side is designed by the state. These are done at no cost to the states, ADPAC pays for the buckslips through its marketing budget (outside printing, mailing, etc).

The board was concerned about whether members would be confused as to which PAC the contribution would be made to, either ADPAC or PADPAC. Currently, PADPAC contributions have decreased severely from past years. Those who are prone to contribute to the PAC will do so whether or not they receive a buckslip. Another concern is approaching members with another request for money in addition to the recently voted dues increase.
By a 2 to 8 vote the Board of Trustees declined the use of buckslips.
Resolved:
That PDA should include ADPAC buckslips in its annual dues statement.

(YES: 2, 5) (NO: 1, 3, 4, 6, 7, 8, 9, 10)
President Report

Dr. Newman reviewed the 2016 PDM steering committee update. The budget estimates there will be a $6,000 surplus. Registration will open on November 10 and a postcard mailing will be mailed in early November. In December a multiple page brochure will be mailed and registration information will be placed in the November/December Journal. 
Dr. Ray provided an update on the 2017 PDM. The committee has had two meetings and speakers are signed for Friday and Saturday. The Friday speaker will be Dr. Stephen Chu giving an all-day CE on dental implant restoration and materials. The Saturday speaker is Mr. Robert Stutman, a retired DEA agent who was targeted for assignation by Columbian drug lords, and will talk about requirements for pharmaceuticals and drugs. This speaker should be marketed not only to members but to staff, families and school officials. 
The Thursday evening event is a ticketed event at the Troegs Brewery and transportation from the hotel is being researched. The footprint of the 2017 meeting will fit the existing hotel contract.
Oral research presentations are planned but the final numbers have not been established. The committee is planning on CEs that people could attend for the cost of registration. The two big speakers will be ticketed events. The committee is also thinking of bringing all the receptions together in one room, but separate from each other. One plan is to host a Pennsylvania foods reception; Philadelphia cheesesteaks, Pittsburgh pierogis, and Central PA foods.
An update on the Annual Meeting Steering Committee (AMSC) and PDM 2018 was provided by Ms. Kostelac-Cherry. The AMSC met on Saturday, September 19, 2015, at the Central Office and developed the footprint for the new meeting format going forward from 2018. The meeting was reduced to two days, Friday and Saturday, and all activities for Thursday evening were eliminated. There will be CEs with one big-named speaker for an all-day CE and some smaller CEs held concurrently. 

Once the footprint was established, the AMSC discussed the location options for the meeting. The top locations for consideration were Philadelphia, the Poconos, Bedford Springs, Lancaster, and Hershey. There was a long discussion regarding Philadelphia since this was the first meeting location of the PDA. Ms. Kostelac-Cherry did a site visit to Bedford Springs but the location does not meet the new format in terms of number of attendees. There was a suggestion to scout some Philadelphia locations, but after a social network discussion, Hershey seems to be the preferred location, specifically the Hotel Hershey. The committee wants the meeting to be a standalone meeting for 2018; the options to join with 3 Rivers and Valley Forge should be investigated for meetings beyond 2018.
Dr. Newman reported he received an email request about releasing the alternate delegate list to one of the candidates for ADA second vice president. Dr. Newman wanted input from the board about releasing the list. The board agreed that any candidate who requests the list should receive it.
Dr. Newman commented on the amount of “stuff” that was included in the service letter within the last two weeks. In the future, additions to the service letter should be submitted as early as possible and must include background information on the suggested topic. This will provide enough time for board members to review the information. All supplemental service letters will contain all the documents and not only the additional items as was the prior procedure.
Dr. Newman commented Michael Gallery needs to complete the strategic plan. The idea is to have a webinar with the board so Mr. Gallery can present the plan. The webinar will be held after the ADA meeting and should last no longer than two hours. The board consensus is to hold an evening webinar.
ADA Trustee Report
Dr. Kwasny provided an update on the Council on Dental Accreditation (CODA) regarding Dr. Perry Tuneberg’s report on the decision to approve the guidelines for dental health aide therapists accreditation. The ADA is not accrediting any program; the guidelines were set in accordance to what Minnesota has done with its advanced dental hygiene practitioner program. Under the CODA accreditation standards, Minnesota was in violation and had a conflict of interest because of what the regulation stated.
There will be a social network item forthcoming on Resolution 77 regarding the Amendments to the Sedation and Anesthesia Guidelines produced by Dr. James Boyle and his council. There are groups out on the internet who are talking about the changes; one group on Twitter called Team 1500 has all the ADA trustees’ pictures online and is urging ADA members to call district delegates to protest against Resolution 77. This will be a very contentious item at the ADA annual session. Dr. Kwasny will place the guidelines on the social network and asks that the board review the guidelines for education requirements and experience level of sedation practitioners. The changes are being proposed to protect the safety of patients and to assure the competency of providers who utilize various levels of sedation and anesthesia in their practice. There are 14 states so far with these regulations.
Dr. Kwasny commented that the MPG program and elder programs will also be items on the agenda. The ADA will either have to raise dues or draw from reserves to cover some of these programs. Once a program is cut, the ADA board can be approached to consider a contingency request for funding. 

CEO Report
Ms. Kostelac-Cherry updated the board on the strategic planning process. The department directors met with Mr. Gallery via videoconference on September 29, 2015. Based on this videoconference, a draft document was developed. PDA staff will review the document for any necessary changes to the “x” numbers and will return it for review by Mr. Gallery. Ms. Kostelac-Cherry anticipates the document to be finished before the end of October.

Mr. Gallery was reminded that the board expects this strategic plan to help with membership numbers; however, Mr. Gallery stated that his aim was to help the PDA develop a strategic plan and not to increase membership numbers. Most of the strategies consist of what PDA is currently doing and what the next steps should be to meet objectives.
Also during the videoconference, Mr. Gallery was asked about the membership survey. He presented the Michigan Association survey done in 2008; however, looking at the environment in 2015 and beyond, there is a huge difference in membership concerns. There was discussion on the input by staff for the questions and ideas that should go into the survey. Ms. Kostelac-Cherry stated the survey needs to go out before the holidays to get prompt membership feedback. The PDA will push hard to get the strategic plan draft out along with the membership survey. There is a PDA policy that membership surveys must receive board approval before distribution to members.
Ms. Kostelac-Cherry reminded the board members that PDA has sponsored a bus for dental students to the ADA Annual Session in Washington D.C. A brochure has been sent to every district and local to have delegates or alternates meet the bus and PDA staff has done numerous solicitations to get dentist “greeters.” To date, only two dentists have signed up to meet students. A list of Pennsylvania dentists who will attend the ADA meeting was distributed and the board was asked to contact attendees to sign up and greet the students. According to dental students the most valuable service PDA provides is the opportunity to meet and talk with established dentists and those involved with organized dentistry at the leadership level.

The PDA Patient Relations Committees have dwindled down to Lehigh Valley, Montgomery-Bucks County, Berks County, Harrisburg area, York County, Tioga County, and Lawrence County. There has been much discussion on these committees in past years. The Pennsylvania Council of Mediators has approached the PDA and no longer wish to deal with dental mediation. There have been two phone calls within the last several years for dental mediation. As soon as patients find out about the $50 mediation fee, they no longer wish to participate. 
The board was informed that Ms. Kostelac-Cherry will be out of the office on November 18-19, 2015. She has been invited to evaluate a national CEO/CFO conference for all hospital and health services CEOs. The conference will be held in Chicago, and Ms. Kostelac-Cherry will have an opportunity to compare programs on leadership development and strategic planning which have relevance to what PDA is experiencing at present. 
PDA anticipates having unused room block for the 2016 PDM meeting. The PDA staff is developing ideas for incorporating membership recruitment with a free drawing. This will be tied in to the telemarketing campaign; those who renew will have their name placed in a drawing for a free room at the annual meeting. Dr. Kwasny offered to speak with Jim Goodman from the ADA for ideas on contests.
Legal Council Report

Mr. Weber provided a report to the board on the ADA Collaborative Counsel Workshop held in July 2015. The most important item was on the independent contractor issues. If anyone has questions regarding independent contractors contact Mr. Weber. 

Mr. Weber voiced concerns on the Pennsylvania State Board of Dentistry and how its actions impact licensees or potential licensees. The SBOD rotates members very quickly and does not seem to understand the effect decisions have on dental practitioners. The board often states it does not have enough information to evaluate, yet it often makes decisions without knowing all the facts. 
Mr. Weber noted that the appeal process can easily turn into a multiple year process. It is not uncommon for a 60-day suspension to easily turn into a two-year suspension. Mr. Weber recommends the PDA have more involvement with the SBOD to voice concerns on PDA backed issues. 
The board was reminded an invitation has been extended to the SBOD chair to attend PDA board meetings.
Restore Funding for ADA MPG Program

The board discussed the membership committee resolution to have the funding for the ADA MPG program restored. Pennsylvania has been recognized as one of five states with greatest opportunity for membership growth. ADA should fully fund the MPG program so all states have the opportunity to conduct outreach programs and promote membership in organized dentistry regardless of where the student practices upon graduation. Without sufficient MPG funding many states simply won’t be able to conduct dental student and new dentist programs.  

RESOLVED
That PDA urges the American Dental Association House of Delegates


to fund the 2016 Membership Program for Growth in the amount of $500,000.

Dr. Kwasny has discussed this issue with Mary Donlin and stated that some of the member states were using the MPG funds in non-designed ways. This was one reason the funding was cut. In addition, the ADA is becoming more conservative on what programs it will fund and will not take money from the reserves to fund programs. Dr. Kwasny suggests addressing this in reference committee and asking for restored funding or submitting a contingency request to the ADA board. This program is an engagement program that has not resulted in anything related to increased membership or market share. Dr. Kwasny cautioned passing this resolution may result in ADA withdrawing the three FTEs in the membership department.
Dr. Newman recommended discussion on restoring funding for the ADA MPG Program be referred to PDA caucus where all delegates and alternates can discuss the restoration of funding. (10/15BTDA05)
New Business

Dr. Ross questioned if the board orientation is conducted for only the trustees or for all board members. Ms. Kostelac-Cherry responded that the board orientation date is set based on the availability of all new, incoming trustees. However, all board members receive an invitation to attend the orientation. 

Dr. Barna expressed her condolences to Dr. Quezada on the passing of her mother; and thanked the board for the warm welcome and allowing her to offer comments on the items discussed.
Dr. Ross expressed concern regarding the wording on allowing proxies. The resolution reads that any district may appoint a proxy for its absent trustee but voting rights are granted only to those proxies who have completed the board orientation or who have served previously as a PDA board member (07/15BT06). The concern is that the Journal editor or new dentist representative would serve as proxy. The board resolution was passed with the understanding that previous board members have all experienced the workings of the board during a meeting and are familiar with the process.
Adjournment

The meeting was adjourned at 2:35 p.m.

The next meeting of the PDA Board of Trustees is scheduled for Friday, January 15, 2016, beginning at 10 a.m. and on Saturday, January 16, 2016, beginning at 8:30 a.m. at Central Office. 
The Board of Trustees Executive Committee will meet on Friday, January 15, 2016, beginning at 8 a.m. at Central Office.
